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MINUTES 
of the 

online Finance and Audit Committee  
held on Monday 8th March 2021 at 7pm 

 

Committee membership: 

Cllr Brett (East) * Cllr Nicklin (West) * 

Cllr Davis (East) * Cllr Pitcher (Broadway) * 

Cllr Fraser (West) * Cllr Robbins (East) Chairman * 

Cllr Jeffries (Copheap) *   

 
Key: *  Present A  Apologies    AB  Absent  
 
In attendance:  
Warminster Town Council members: Cllrs Philip Keeble and Paul Macfarlane  
Officers:  Fiona Fox (Town Clerk and RFO), Judith Halls (Office Manager) 
 
Online attendees: 3 
________________________________________________________________________ 

 
FA/20/069 Apologies for absence 
  None. 
   
 
FA/20/070 Declaration of Interest 
 None. 

 
 

FA/20/071   Minutes 
FA/20/071.1 The minutes of the Finance and Audit Committee meeting held 

on Monday 4th January 2021 were approved and signed by the Chairman.  

Proposed: Cllr Nicklin, Seconded: Cllr Fraser, Voting: Unanimous. 

 

FA/20/071.2 There were no matters arising from the minutes of the Finance 

and Audit Committee meeting held on Monday 4th January 2021. 
 

FA/20/072 Chairman’s Announcements 
  None. 
 
FA/20/073 Questions 

 There were no questions received by the Clerk, from members of the 
committee, submitted in advance of the meeting. 
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FA/20/074   Public Participation 
 There were no items for public participation. Standing Orders were suspended 

and reinstated.   
 

FA/20/075     Reports from Unitary Authority Members 

Cllr Andrew Davis informed members that the Wiltshire Council budget for 

2021 – 2022 had been set, and that this had included the Warminster Town 

Council precept. 

 
FA/20/076 Allotments 
  No update to report. 
 
 

FA/20/077  Financial Information  
FA/20/077.1 The reconciliations for December 2020 and January 2021 
were noted and the Chairman signed and verified them against the bank 
statements seen.  

 
FA/20/077.2 The accounts for December 2020 and January 2021 were 
Noted. 
 
 
FA/19/077.3 The Variance Report to January 2021 was Noted. 
 

 

FA/20/077.4 The list of payments made in December 2020 and January 
2021 were approved and signed by the Chairman. 
 
FA/20/077.5 The internal transfers were Noted. 
 

FA/20/077.6 The CCLA investments were Noted. 
 
FA/20/077.7 The petty cash schedule was Noted. 
 
The Clerk advised members that the council had received notification from 
CCLA that changes were to be made to their terms.  She would distribute the 
notifications to members for their information. 
 
Proposed: Cllr Jefferies, Seconded: Cllr Fraser, Voting: unanimous. 
 
 

FA/20/078 Athenaeum Centre for the Community 
 Members had received a comprehensive report package with their agendas.  

Cllr Nicklin explained to members that Lottery Funding required the applicants 
to buy in professional information.  This includes quantity surveyor reports and 
architectural plans up to a detailed stage. The cost of professional reports 
totals £50,000, with the first stage costing £10,000.  The application had 
already been scrutinised by WTC’s CIL working group and, using the 
assessment criteria, had received a 5* allocation.  A member asked whether 
previous The Athenaeum surveys could be re-used, Cllr Nicklin confirmed that 
they could not. 

 
 Members resolved to support the request for a £10,000 CIL payment, and 

to commend this recommendation to Full Council. 
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 Proposed: Cllr Jefferies, Seconded: Cllr Fraser, Voting: 6 in favour 1 
abstention. 

 
 
FA/20/079 Community Hub Building 
 Members had received a background report covering this item.  Cllr Nicklin 

informed councillors that the lease for the hub, which was built in 1992 by the 
West Urban District Council and was now owned by Wiltshire Council, came 
to the Warminster and Villages Development Trust (WVDT), in 2005.  Since 
then, the building had been used as an information centre and shared with 
Cornerstones.  However, it had now become less active, and the directors of 
the WVDT were looking to release the 25 year lease and were interested in 
joining with WTC in registering the building as a community asset, via the 
Community Asset Transfer (CAT) process and request a transfer of the 
freehold to the town council.  A member added that the building was well built, 
but noted that it required updating, including improved access.  Cllr Nicklin 
confirmed that if the CAT did not happen the WVDT would continue with the 
lease, however, its life may be limited. 

 
 Members resolved to recommend to Full Council, that WTC approach 

Wiltshire Council with a view to taking over the Community Hub Building 
and to merge our business. 

 
 Proposed: Cllr Nicklin, Seconded: Cllr Robbins, Voting: 6 in favour 1 

abstention.  
 
 
FA/20/080 Police Station 
 A background report had been received by members with their agenda.  The 

police station on Station Road, was currently for sale, an offer had been 
received ‘subject to contract’. It was noted that if WTC were to register the 
police station under the CAT process, it would give the council time to 
consider the finances in relation to a purchase.  Members noted their 
disappointment that despite meetings with the police over the past four years 
regarding the regeneration programme, at which the future of the police 
station was discussed, the council had not been given a timely opportunity to 
respond to the sale. In addition, a member noted that WTC had followed the 
correct committee procedures, and in doing so, had been thwarted.  Members 
added that Town Development, the referring committee, had been concerned 
over the cost of such a purchase and that if WTC were serious purchasers, 
how would this be funded.  It was explained that if a property is registered 
under CAT, it cannot be sold, by law, for six months, thus giving interest 
community groups time to ascertain the value of the site and then to explore 
the financial implications.  Registering a CAT would be the first step. 

 
 Members resolved to recommend to Full Council that WTC approach 

Wiltshire Council with a CAT request. 
 
 Proposed: Cllr Nicklin, Seconded: Cllr Jefferies, Voting: unanimous.  
 
FA/20/081 Central Warminster Regeneration 
 A report was included with members agendas.  An extensive debate took 

place, where members raised: the previous campus project and the 
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regeneration programme, which included discussions with potential 
commercial partners; a meeting with the leader of Wiltshire Council at which a 
way forward had been agreed, including discussions regarding seed funding 
from the new £4m, over four years, funding for Wiltshire market towns, and 
plans for a piazza area to the rear of The Three Horseshoes.   

 
It was noted that garages sited in the area between the hub building and 
library had already been demolished opening up the area.  A member further 
noted that changes in leadership at Wiltshire Council and Covid had again 
delayed discussions, but if Warminster were to benefit from part of the £4m it 
had to put in an expression of interest, with its intention to put plans together. 
Some members did raise concerns over the cost of the entire project, but a 
member countered that without current plans, WTC had nothing to start 
funding requests.  The request for up to £10,000 from WTC was not resolved.  

 
 It was resolved that the clerk would write to Wiltshire Council, to lodge 

WTC’s expression of interest in the fund. 
 
 Proposed: Cllr Nicklin, Seconded: Cllr Fraser, Vote: Unanimous. 
 
 
FA/20/082 Communications  

  None. 

                       

 

Meeting closed 20.02                  

Date of next meeting: Tuesday 4th May 2021 
 

Minutes from this meeting will be available to all members of the public either from our website 

www.warminster-tc.gov.uk or by contacting us at Warminster Civic Centre. 

http://www.warminster.uk.com/





















































